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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 8 October 2012

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Peter Halse (Chairman) **



Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Mike Allen
**




Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Sue Groves





Cllr Marianne Harman

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Les Lunt
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Liz Tirard
Cllr Vernon Whitlock




Cllr John Zarczynski
** Also EDDC Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani




Devon County Council
Cllr Sara Randall Johnson


Devon County Council

Cllr Phil Twiss




East Devon District Council

Deputy Town Clerk

1 Student Advisor

Apologies received from Cllr O’Leary 

East Devon District Council
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Andy Cottingham

12/161
To receive apologies for absence
Cllrs Foster (P); Cllr Howard (S)
12/162
To receive declarations of interest and requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Tirard – The Joanna Leach Foundation (P) – Company Secretary the Joanna Leach Foundation
Cllr Whitlock – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Member of Friends of the Beehive

Cllr Harman – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Member of Friends of the Beehive

Cllr Ash – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Trustee of Friends of the Beehive
Cllr Pavey – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Member of Friends of the Beehive

Cllr Zarczynski – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Member of Friends of the Beehive
12/163
Minutes of meeting held on 10 September 2012
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Deputy Town Clerk was instructed to continue to follow up the issue of the Vehicle Activated Signs at Battishorne Way.

Cllr Whitlock reported that he had been approached by Cllr O’Leary to join the working group on the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and this was agreed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/164
To receive the Police Report
The Deputy Town Clerk reported that the officer due to attend was unexpectedly unavailable.  The Police Report was therefore tabled and read by the Deputy Town Clerk.  Crime figures for the period 11 September to 8 October 2012 are 56 crimes compared with 35 crimes for the same period last year.
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Members noted 1 crime of make/supply article for use in fraud and requested details of which ATM had been targeted.
12/165
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall-Johnson reported that changes to procurement procedures had resulted in savings of £14k and that overall Devon County Council had made savings totaling £20m savings in the last three years.  It was noted that there is likely to be no rise in Council Tax next year.
Cllr Diviani advised that the Police Authority would cease in November and be replaced by the Police & Crime Commissioner.  Cllr Diviani will sit on the Police & Crime Panel.
Cllr Diviani reported that the summer floods had cost in the region of £5m.

In response to a question from Cllr Whitlock with regard to the effect on children’s and old people’s services of a likely freeze on Council Tax, Cllr Diviani advised that pensioners in receipt of Council Tax benefit would be protected and therefore other groups may be disadvantaged as a result of cuts to this benefit.

In response to a question Cllr Randall-Johnson agreed to email information regarding Sexual Health Week to Cllr Pavey. 
Cllr Twiss reported that recycling banks for bulbs and waste electrical equipment would be installed in Lace Walk car park and that the range of materials collected kerbside would be extended to include cardboard and mixed plastics.
Following a review of car parks a trial pay on exit option is to be introduced at Lace Walk by way of the Ringo system.  The trial system will also allow for pay on exit for car park users who do not have mobile phones.  In response to a question from Cllr Tirard, Cllr Twiss confirmed that users with car park permits will not be affected.

Cllr Allen raised the issue of the recent decision of the Planning Inspector with regard to housing development at Feniton.  The lack of reference to the previous and draft new Local Plans is a cause for concern as is the fact that such decisions, made by unelected officials, may serve to undermine public confidence in consultation processes.

Cllr Randall-Johnson left the meeting
12/166
Public Questions

The Deputy Town Clerk reported that no questions had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

12/167
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
Due to the absence of the Mayor there were no announcements or questions.  The Deputy Town Clerk reminded Members of the Meet the People Session on Honiton High Street on Saturday 13th October.
12/168
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski – Parking Concerns
Cllr Zarczynski reported that he had met with the Devon Highways Officer to discuss parking issues in Streamers Meadows and Millhead Road.  The matter had also been raised at the LAG meeting and a follow up meeting on parking issues would be held at Honiton Police Station.  Cllr Zarczynski requested that a response be sent to those residents who had written to the Town Council.
Cllr Corke – Tourist Information Centre
Cllr Corke had attended a Directors’ meeting and was pleased to report an improvement in takings over the summer months.  
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Cllr Corke – Honiton Community Cinema

Cllr Corke reported that the first anniversary of the Community Cinema had been celebrated with a matinee and evening showing with 130 attending overall.  There are plans to add matinees to the schedule during the winter months.
Cllr Diviani and Cllr Twiss left the meeting
Cllr Whitlock – Mental Health Steering Group

Cllr Whitlock advised that he would raise any concerns at meetings.

Cllr Whitlock – Roundball Wood

Cllr Whitlock reported that the grass in the meadow had been strimmed and that a working party of volunteers would take place on 13th October.

Cllr Coombs – Rights of Way

Cllr Coombs reported that the sessions with the Devon County Council Highways Officer were proving valuable and that the Officer would look into the matter of the road link into FP22.

Cllr Coombs raised the issue of the lack of replacement of the footbridge over the River Gissage accessed from Dowell Street.  It was agreed that the Deputy Town Clerk would take up the matter again with East Devon District Council.

Cllr Coombs – Invasive Plants

Cllr Coombs would continue to monitor the situation in the Gissage Valley.
Cllr Ash – Devon Association of Local Councils

Cllr Ash had attended the AGM and reported that the keynote speaker had indicated the likelihood of more responsibility being directed towards local councils but without supporting funding.
Cllr Pavey – Cycling

Cllr Pavey reported that a public meeting had been held in September to encourage cycling and that a follow up meeting in October would address priorities for Honiton.
Cllr Pavey – East & Mid Devon Domestic Abuse Forum

Cllr Pavey advised Members that Domestic Abuse Awareness Week would run from 19-24 November.  A stall would be available in Lace Walk car park on 21st November to help raise awareness.  

Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey advised that the Friends of the Library would hold a coffee morning on Thursday 11th October.
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town

The Transition Town Group had met with the representative of the Food Bank in order to provide fresh fruit parcels.  It was agreed that the Community Action Team should be invited to a Town Council meeting to report on the valuable work which it undertakes in the community.

Honiton Community College Student Advisor
The Student Advisor reported that the Community College would be hosting a Senior Citizens’ Christmas lunch.

12/169
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 10 September to 1 October 2012
Devon County Council

1.
Notification of DCC public meetings led by Cllr John Hart
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East Devon District Council

2.
The Knowledge issues 17,18,19

3.
Forward Plan to 31 January

Other

4.
Minutes of East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership Local Action Group dated 13 September

5.
Notification from Honiton Community College of Senior Citizens Christmas Dinner being planned for Wednesday 19 December

6.
Report on grant received by Honiton Netball Club

7.
Notification and supporting DVD from South Western Ambulance Service on Right Care Initiative

Late Correspondence received from 2 to 8 October 2012 
Devon County Council

a.
Honiton Young People’s Centre – Funding Report dated 17 September 2012

East Devon District Council

b.
The Knowledge issue 20

Other

c.
Honiton and Axe Valley Children’s Centres newsletter Autumn 2012

d.
Letter from Jurassic Coast World Heritage Team Leader regarding widening community links

e.
Local Councils Update October 2012 – including details of funding for neighbourhood plans

f.
The Joanna Leach Foundation Autumn 2012 Newsletter – including article on The Beehive

12/170
To resolve to draw down the second part of the PWLB loan for £475,000 over 30 years at a fixed interest rate 

Cllr Tirard proposed that the second part of the PWLB loan for £475,000 over 30 years at a fixed interest rate be drawn down.  This was seconded by Cllr Zarczynski.  Cllr Allen requested a recorded vote.
	
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	Cllr Allen
	
	X
	

	Cllr Ash
	X
	
	

	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	Cllr Coombs
	
	X
	

	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	Cllr Cornwell
	X
	
	

	Cllr Elliot
	X
	
	

	Cllr Groves
	X
	
	

	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	Cllr Harman
	X
	
	

	Cllr Lunt
	X
	
	

	Cllr Pavey
	X
	
	

	Cllr Taylor
	X
	
	

	Cllr Tirard
	X
	
	

	Cllr Whitlock
	X
	
	

	Cllr Zarczynski
	X
	
	


THE MOTION WAS CARRIED
12/171
To receive the minutes of the Policy meeting held 24 September 2012 
The minutes of the Policy Committee held on 24 September had been circulated in advance.  Following an amendment to minute 12/74 b) to read That the advice and/or guidance given by the County Researcher be given full consideration in the Town Council’s response to the individual claims as highlighted the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Student Advisor left the meeting
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12/172
Recommendations of the Policy Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED

a)
To disband the current Beehive Project Group





b)
To continue the Beehive Steering Group but without responsibility for agreeing rental terms

It was noted that the governance body will have responsibility for agreeing rental terms.

c)
That the Clerk and an appointed Councillor oversee the build phase of the Beehive on a day to day basis following award of contract

d)
That Cllr Zarczynski be appointed the Councillor under item (c) above

e)
That a Beehive Development Group be established to recommend the appropriate form of governance (with the presumption that the Council is moving towards a separate company – either within or external to the Town Council)

f)
That Cllr Ash, Cllr Cornwell, Cllr Harman and Cllr Whitlock be appointed members of the Beehive Development Group.  It was agreed to request that the Friends of the Beehive put forward two representatives
g)
That the Risk Register be adopted

h)
That the shortened version of the Service Plan for community use be adopted

i)
That the Town Council work towards setting up a limited liability company to manage the street market
j)
That the initial directors of the new street market company should not be appointed until the form of the company has been agreed

k)
That the recommendations of the Environmental Issues Working Group contained in the updated Deputy Town Clerk’s report following a meeting with the County Researcher be given further consideration by Cllr Bayliss and Cllr Coombs and that Cllr Coombs would provide a clear statement of his concerns for further discussion at the next Town Council meeting

It was agreed that no comment be made on the two claims which will be considered at the November meeting of the Devon County Council Public Rights of Way Committee.

l)
That the advice and/or guidance given by the County Researcher be given full consideration in the Town Council’s response to the individual claims as highlighted
m)
That the Open Spaces Policy be amended to include the Fit and ANGSt standards in the main body of the policy and that following this amendment the Open Spaces Policy be adopted

12/173
To receive the minutes of the Beehive Steering Group held 20 September 2012

The minutes of the Beehive Steering Group held 20 September 2012 were received and noted.

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential and contractual nature.  This was seconded by Cllr Bayliss and WAS RESOLVED.  The press and the public were asked to withdraw from the meeting due to the nature of the business to be transacted.
12/174 
To discuss a potential land transaction
The Deputy Town Clerk was instructed to follow up the matter in line with the agreed response.

12/175
To ratify the decision of the Appointment Panel regarding the employment of a new Town Clerk

Cllr Taylor proposed that the decision of the Appointment Panel be ratified and that the new Town Clerk be appointed with effect from 1 January 2013 at a salary rate of scale 37 for 30 hours per week pro rata to be reviewed after a probationary period of three months.  This was seconded by Cllr Tirard and WAS RESOLVED.  It was noted that the appointee has contractual obligations to fulfill with their current employer prior to any announcement being made.

12/176
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.35pm.
Signed Chair

12 November 2012


